Faculty Education Committee (Science and Health)

30 April 2014

Agenda item: 3

Paper: FEC-SH/14/18

	UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX



	FACULTY EDUCATION COMMITTEE (SCIENCE AND HEALTH)


	Wednesday 19 February 2014

(2.00pm-4.45pm)
Room 5S.4.11



	APPROVED MINUTES




	Chair
	Executive Dean

	Present
	Dr Clark (in place of Professor Fasli), Dr Harrison (Item 10), Ms Fletcher (Item 9), Miss Nathanail, Mrs Nixon (Item 8), Dr Penman, Professor Raines, Dr Salhi, Ms Scott, Mr Stringer (Item 12),  Professor Ward 

	Apologies
	Ms Gooch, Professor Fasli

	Secretary
	Mrs Sceats 

	In attendance
	Miss Hammond, Miss Francis 

	
	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION 
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	No additional items were starred for discussion. 
	01/14

	

	MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 4 DECEMBER 2013 

	
	
	

	Approved 
	The minutes of the meeting held on 4 December 2013. 
	02/14

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES (FEC-SH/14/01)
	

	
	

	Noted
	Members were asked to report back on the matters arising from the minutes of the meeting held on 4 December 2013, as outlined below. 
	03/14

	
	
	

	
	a) Careers in the Curriculum 
	

	
	
	

	Received 
	An oral report from the Faculty Manager, on behalf of the Faculty Employability Co-ordinator, regarding the potential degree of overlap between the Big Essex Award workshops and careers learning in the Faculty, which was raised by a student at the last meeting of the Committee.    
	04/14

	
	
	

	Reported 
	There was no unnecessary duplication between the Big Essex Award and the current Employability and Professional Development modules that were offered by departments in the Faculty. The main workshop for the Big Essex Award covered how students could identify, articulate and sell the skills and experience that they had developed through the hours of work and volunteering they had logged on the award. This was a good reinforcement exercise in the recognition of the skills covered in the employability modules that were offered in the Faculty.  
	05/14

	
	
	

	Noted/Action TF
	This issue raised questions about students’ understanding of the Educational Employability Strategy and how the information regarding careers learning was presented and conveyed to students. It was agreed that Learning and Development should be alerted to this point so that students had a clearer understanding of employability training in the future.  
	06/14

	
	
	

	
	b)  Review of Assessment and Feedback 
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	Heads of Departments were asked to refer Dr Jo Andrews’ paper on the ‘Review of Assessment and Feedback’ to their respective Director of Education after members queried the extent to which the principles outlined in the paper were already embedded in University and departmental procedures for maintaining and enhancing quality. 
	07/14

	
	
	

	
	Each Head outlined the departmental procedures that were carried out in their department/school. It was evident from the feedback received that departments already adhered to the principles outlined the paper, however different models for reviewing assessment and feedback at the programme level existed across the Faculty. 
	08/14

	
	
	

	
	Departments would be required to carry out a curriculum review of all current provision, in line with the draft University Education Strategy, which would enable them to map current procedures and practice against the University’s agreed framework(s) for reviewing assessment and feedback. 
	09/14

	
	
	

	REPORT ON ACTION TAKEN OUTSIDE OF THE COMMITTEE (FEC-SH/14/02)
	

	
	
	

	Approved
	Action taken outside of the Faculty Education Committee by the Executive Dean and Deputy Dean (Education). 
	10/14

	
	

	

	Secretary’s Note
	Two errors were included in the report on action taken outside of the Committee, which were subsequently included in the report to the Academic Quality and Standards Committee: - 

· BSc Social Work should have read BA Social Work 

· MEng Telecommunication should have read MEng Telecommunication Engineering 
 These errors were corrected at the meeting of the Academic Quality and Standards Committee. 
	11/14

	
	
	

	EXECUTIVE DEAN’S REPORT 
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	The report following the review of modules with low enrolment numbers had been circulated to departments for comment. Departments had been asked to provide feedback to the Executive Dean and Deputy Dean (Education) by 5 March 2014.  The Department of Mathematical Sciences and the Department of Psychology had provided feedback to date. 
	12/14

	
	
	

	
	Departments would be required to carry out a curriculum review of its provision as part of the University’s draft Education Strategy. This would ensure that the programmes and modules on offer remained relevant, interesting and competitive in comparison with the rest of the Higher Education Sector, and would enable departments to enhance their provision.
	13/14

	
	
	

	
	A SUMS (Southern University Management System) review of work based placements and study abroad would be carried out during the spring term to review the current level of support that was provided by the University in these areas of work. The work placements offered by the School of Health and Human Sciences would be subject to a separate review.  
	14/14

	
	
	

	
	Departments were encouraged to continue working towards the establishment of Industrial Advisory Boards. 
	15/14

	
	
	

	REPORT FROM THE DEPUTY DEAN (EDUCATION) 
	

	
	
	

	Reported/Action HODs
	Heads of Departments were asked to ensure that members of staff who had been appointed to sit on panels for Progress and Academic Offences Committees replied to requests for availability, as and when they were emailed by the Faculty Team.  This would help to ensure that committees could be scheduled as quickly as possible and would help to distribute the workload between panel members. 
	16/14

	
	
	

	Reported
	It was confirmed that the Albert Sloman Library was not aware of any issues with student access to the Wiley Journal. Students would be provided with a reminder about how to access the journal in light of the issue raised by the Faculty Convenor at the last meeting. 
	17/14

	
	
	

	
	The Deputy Dean (Education) had met with the Academic Registrar and the Pro-Vice Chancellor for Education to discuss the issue of student representation for Student Staff Liaison Committees (SSLC).  The Student’s Union was working towards finding a resolution in time for 2014-15 academic year. The Academic Registrar and Pro-Vice Chancellor (Education) subsequently met with the Vice President of the Student’s Union to discuss this issue further.
	18/14

	
	
	

	Noted
	It was noted that the course representative structure was in the process of being revised and would help to address the issue of student representation. 
	19/14

	
	
	

	QAA HIGHER EDUCATION REVIEW(FEC-SH/14/03)

	
	
	

	Received
	A summary paper outlining the new QAA review method and preparation for the Higher Education Review (HER) at Essex which was scheduled to take place in December 2014.  
	20/14

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Deputy Academic Registrar (Academic Standards and Partnerships), who was in attendance for this item, provided the Committee with an overview of the plans for the forthcoming HER. The QAA would carry out a review of the whole institution and review the quality of the University’s educational activities from provision at the undergraduate level through to the research level. Further details of the HER process and the UK Quality Code could be found on the QAA web pages, a reference to which was included in the summary paper received by the Committee.  
	21/14

	
	
	

	FEEDBACK ON THE REVIEW OF DEPARTMENTAL (PERSONAL) ADVISOR SYSTEM (FEC-SH/14/04)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper from the Director of Student Support, Rachel Fletcher, following the review of the Departmental (Personal) Adviser System. Ms Fletcher was in attendance for this item. The Committee was asked to consider the recommendations that were outlined within the report before final proposals are considered by Education Committee and Senate in the Spring term of 2014. 
	22/14

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Committee discussed each recommendation outlined in the paper in turn. Members were in support of the recommendations that had been put forward, however a number of points were highlighted, which would be taken forward, where relevant, by the Director of Student Support before the final paper was submitted for approval to the Education Committee.  
	23/14

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed that ‘Personal Tutor’ should be adopted as the single term used to describe named support contacts in departments. It was noted that this may cause some confusion for departments who already used the term ‘tutor’, which meant something else, however this problem could be overcome by providing clear and explicit definitions of what a ‘Personal Tutor’ was to both staff and students. 
	24/14

	
	
	

	
	Members queried what the rationale was for providing hard copy information about the range of support services available, including the role of Personal Tutor, to students. Following a student-focus group, it was suggested that the Personal Tutor could provide a hardcopy of this information to students when they first met with them. It was noted that the publication of the hardcopy material would be funded centrally; departments would not be required resource this initiative. It was noted that the hardcopy material would also be available electronically via the normal methods. 
	25/14

	
	
	

	
	Members agreed that the role of Personal Tutor should be recognised in workload allocation models and the Tariff of Expectations for academic staff.
	26/14

	
	
	

	
	The Committee discussed the extent to which ‘all’ new students could be offered the opportunity to have a student Peer Mentor and how this process would be implemented at the departmental level. It was noted that departments would have to rely heavily on the goodwill of students to volunteer to act as Peer Mentors, which was a concern if an inadequate number of students put themselves forward. The Director of Student Support was hopeful that enough students would volunteer, however it was agreed that the wording of this particular recommendation would be revised in light of the points raised by members regarding student expectations and the limited possibility for peer mentoring at the postgraduate level. 
	27/14

	
	
	

	
	One member of the Committee stated that it would be helpful if more information could be provided regarding how the system for Peer Mentoring and the Postgraduate Support Scheme fitted together.
	28/14

	
	
	

	Action  Secretary 
	It was agreed that the Secretary would send the Director of Student Support a summary of the main discussion points noted above after the meeting. 
	29/14

	
	
	

	DEAFT UNIVERSITY EDUCATION STRATEGY (FEC-SH/14/05)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper outlining the draft University Education Strategy and Tariff of Expectations. Dr Richard Harrison, Head of Strategic Projects and Change, was in attendance for this item and presented the paper to the Committee. 
	30/14

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Committee was satisfied with the overall content of the draft Education Strategy and the revisions that had been made to the Strategy since the last meeting of the Faculty Education Committee, relating to the inclusion of a ‘capstone project’ within all ‘honours and masters courses’, rather than ‘all academic courses’. It was noted that it would prove beneficial to refer to ‘honours and masters’ courses throughout the document where relevant. 
	31/14

	
	
	

	
	The Department of Mathematical Sciences raised some concerns regarding the requirement that all honours and masters students should undertake a significant research project. The nature and discipline of courses varied considerably, which meant that it would not always be in the student’s best interests to undertake a project, nor would it always be possible to do so. 
	32/14

	
	
	

	
	The Head of the School of Health and Human Sciences queried what the term ‘significant’ meant and noted that a number of courses run by the School would not necessarily have a heavy research element, as the courses were more focused on preparing students for employment. To help overcome this issue it was suggested that the wording relating to this objective could be revised again to read a ‘project that involves research skills’ rather than a ‘significant research project’.
	33/14

	
	
	

	
	The Committee discussed objective 2 in detail - the review and revision of the curriculum. A number of issues were highlighted relating to the duplication of work that would be involved from a department’s perspective if they were required to undertake a review of all provision, if for example they had been recently subject to other quality assurance processes such as Periodic Review. Dr Harrison noted that the curriculum review should be embedded within existing processes for assuring and enhancing quality wherever possible, and departments should look to developing a set of principles which would shape the curriculum over a phased period of time. It was suggested that the wording currently used in the draft Education Strategy could be revised in light of this discussion to ensure to that departments fully understood what was expected from them. It was also suggested that it would be valuable to have examples of both good and bad practice of curriculum review from within the HE sector. 
	34/14

	
	
	

	
	Members agreed that it should be made clear what a ‘core expectation’ was in the Tariff of Expectations document and how all members of academic staff could meet these expectations with varying work load models. 
	35/14

	
	
	

	Action  Secretary 
	It was agreed that the Secretary would send Dr Harrison a summary of the main discussion points noted above after the meeting.
	36/14

	

	PROPOSED SPORT AND ACADEMIC FLEXIBILITY POLICY (FEC-SH/14/06)

	
	
	

	Received
	A proposal for a ‘Sport and Academic Flexibility Policy’ from Mr Dave Parry in the Department of Biological Sciences. Members of the Committee were asked to comment on the proposed policy before it was discussed at a future meeting of the Education Committee.  
	37/14

	
	
	

	Noted
	Members were happy with the content of the policy and welcomed its introduction. It was noted however that a clear definition of what it meant to be ‘elite athlete’ was needed, which would need to be centrally controlled and monitored, to ensure that the only students who were members of an ‘elite register of athletes’ would be considered under the policy.   
	38/14

	
	
	

	Action  Secretary 
	It was agreed that the Secretary would send Mr Parry a summary of the main discussion points noted above after the meeting.
	39/14

	
	
	

	FACULTY STUDENT VOICE REPORT (FEC-SH/14/07)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The Committee received a copy of the Faculty Student Voice Report that had been produced by the Vice President for Education from the Students’ Union following a short questionnaire, which was completed by talking to students in the squares, corridors and bars of the University. 
	40/14

	
	
	

	Noted
	Members acknowledged and appreciated all forms of student feedback and welcomed the initiative taken by the Students’ Union to conduct a questionnaire in this way. Some concern was raised however regarding the value of the data collected and its usefulness from a quantitative standpoint, as it was not clear how many students had made the comments that were recorded in the report. The Executive Dean was hesitant therefore to ask Heads to act on any of the points or recommendations highlighted in the report until further information could be provided. 
	41/14

	
	
	

	
	It was suggested that the data would be best fed in to current procedures for collecting and analysing student feedback such as Student Staff Liaison Committees and Student Assessment of Modules and Teaching.  
	42/14

	
	
	

	
	As a matter of clarity, the Heads noted that they were already aware of the issues that had been highlighted in the report.  
	43/14

	
	
	

	Action  Secretary 
	It was agreed that the Secretary would send a summary of the main discussion points noted above to the Students’ Union after the meeting.
	44/14

	
	
	

	STUDENT BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	No student issues were raised. 
	45/14

	
	

	NEW COURSE PROPOSALS  IN THE DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICAL SCIENCES (FEC-SH/14/08-10)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A new programme proposal for the following courses in the Department of Mathematical Sciences: BSc Mathematics and Statistics; BSc Mathematics and Statistics (Including Year Abroad); BSc Mathematics and Statistics (Including Placement Year); BSc Actuarial Science (Including Placement Year) and MSc Statistics. 
	46/14

	
	
	

	Noted
	Part 1 approval for these courses had been received in advance of the Committee, with the exception of MSc Statistics. 
	47/14

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i. That the following new modules be approved with effect from October 2014: 
· MA317-6-AU
Modelling Experimental Data
· MA317-7-AU
Modelling Experimental Data

· MA318-6-AU
Statistical Methods
· MA318-7-AU
Statistical Methods
· MA319-7-AU
Stochastic Processes 

· MA321-7-SP
Applied Statistics

· MA322-7-SP
Bayesian Computational Statistics
	 48/14

	
	
	

	
	ii. That the following new module be approved with effect from October 2015:
· MA321-6-SP
Applied Statistics  
	49/14

	
	
	

	
	iii. That the following new module be approved with effect from

October 2016:

· MA100-6-FY 
Placement Year
	50/14

	
	
	

	Recommended to Academic Quality and Standards Committee
	i. That the following programmes in the Department of


Mathematical Sciences be approved for introduction in October 
2014, subject to minor corrections noted at the meeting: 

· BSc Mathematics and Statistics;

· BSc Mathematics and Statistics (Including Year Abroad);

· BSc Mathematics and Statistics (Including Placement Year); 

· BSc Actuarial Science (Including Placement Year). 
	51/14

	
	

	
	ii. That the following programme in the Department of


Mathematical Sciences be approved for introduction in October 
2014, subject to receiving Part 1 approval from the Executive 
Dean and minor corrections noted at the meeting:
· MSc Statistics – October 2014
Secretary’s note – Following the meeting on 19 February, the Executive Dean approved the Part 1 paperwork and approved the MSc Statistics course on behalf of the Committee for recommendation to Academic Quality and Standards Committee.
	52/14

	
	
	

	ANNUAL REVIEW OF COURSES (POSTRADUATE) (FEC-SH/14/13-17)
	

	
	
	

	Received 
	The Committee received a report from each department/school in the Faculty of Science and Health following the Annual Review of Postgraduate Courses (ARC) for 2012/13.  
	53/14

	
	
	

	Noted
	Each Head of Department was asked to introduce their respective report and provide the Committee with a general overview of any features outlined in the report, including consideration of student data and progression statistics. In addition Heads were given the opportunity to highlight any specific issues which were under consideration in the department/school and highlight any examples of good practice. 
	54/14

	
	
	

	
	a) School of Biological Sciences 
	

	
	
	

	Reported 
	The School was in the process of reviewing the titles and content of all masters courses to ensure that they were attractive to students and met the needs of employers, for example by making the curricula less broad and introducing more specific topics. The Department had revised MSc Marine Biology for 2013/14 and was in the process of revising MSc Biotechnology and MSc Molecular Medicine.  The Department was also considering the discontinuation of some courses to allow more time and effort to be put in to other masters.  
	55/14

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Executive Dean noted that when revising its masters courses the School should be minded as to whom the graduate employer was and aim to engage employer groups in the process where possible. 
	56/14

	
	
	

	
	The ARC report stated that the School did not have any joint courses - this statement was inaccurate. 
	57/14

	
	
	

	
	b) School of Computer Science and Electronic Engineering
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	The School was in the process of rationalising its current provision at the masters level and planned to discontinue low recruiting courses and modules, with a view to increasing student recruitment. In addition the School was looking to reduce the level of optionality that was currently included across postgraduate provision in light of timetabling constraints. The School had improved the feedback given to students by making students more aware of when they were receiving feedback, for example by simply heading up documents with the title ‘feedback’, which was having positive results.
	58/14

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Deputy Dean (Education) praised the School on its excellent 2012-13 SAMT results for PGT modules and noted that further analysis of the feedback received should be carried out to ensure the School continued to achieve such good results. If relevant, it was also suggested that any examples of good practice discovered as a result of this analysis could be shared across the Faculty and more widely across the University.  
	59/14

	
	
	

	
	c) School of Health and Human Sciences 
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	Many of the actions outlined in the School’s report had been acted upon. One theme that emerged from the report was the need to track how feedback from students and External Examiners fed in to the School’s quality assurance processes and forums such as SSLCs, Module Annual Reports and Module Reviews. Further thought was needed in terms of where this information went and where it was published. The School confirmed that a SSLC existed for all courses, not most, as noted in the report. Some virtual meetings of SSLCs were held where it was not possible to hold a physical meeting. 
	60/14

	
	
	

	
	d) Department of Mathematical Sciences
	

	
	
	

	
	The Department were re-organising and rationalising its current provision and planned to reduce the number of postgraduate courses from eight to five. The number of students on MSc Discrete Mathematics and its Applications had dropped in comparison to previous years; the Department did not want to discontinue the course however based on one year’s data. It was noted that mathematical science students were fully engaged in the SSLC process.   
	61/14

	
	
	

	
	e) Department of Psychology
	

	
	
	

	
	The Department had experienced a relatively standard year with regards to recruitment with a total of 45 students enrolled on masters courses during 2012-13.  27 of the 45 students were studying MSc Psychology, a fast-track (one-year) conversion degree that combined the award of a Masters with eligibility for the Graduate Basis for Chartered Membership with the British Psychological Society. 
	62/14

	
	
	

	
	The Department intended to develop a more advanced generic psychology masters course in the future, which was less specialised than the current provision offered, with a view to attracting and maximising student numbers. The Department had also introduced a new masters course in October 2013, MSc Language and the Brain, which was a joint course with the Department of Language and Linguistics.
	63/14

	
	
	

	ISSUES ARISING FROM POSTGRADUATE EXTERNAL EXAMINER REPORTS
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	External Examiners were satisfied with the overall standard of degree courses across the Faculty and the learning, assessment and teaching strategies adopted, which enabled students to achieve the intended learning outcomes. The administrative support provided to External Examiners across the Faculty was noted as being good.
	64/14

	
	
	

	
	No substantive issues were raised in the External Examiner reports from a Faculty or University-wide perspective.  Some examples of good practice had been highlighted at the individual departmental level, such as the marking criteria used and the level of consistency applied across the MSc Marine Biology course in the Department of Biological Sciences.  The Deputy Dean (Education) would circulate other examples of good practice among the departments and schools in the Faculty, where appropriate. 
	65/14

	
	
	

	Action HODs
	Departments were reminded to ensure that it was made clear to External Examiners where double marking had taken place and that Externals were aware of recent changes made to the University’s Marking Policy. 
	66/14

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Executive Dean queried whether it would be possible to use the positive comments noted by External Examiners in their reports in the University’s marketing material. It was agreed that the permission of the External Examiner would be needed in the first instance before any comments could be published. Some concern was raised by members about the impact that such practice would have on the way an External Examiner completed his/her report and the level of detail they would provide. It was agreed that the Deputy Dean (Education) would investigate this matter further with the Academic Standards and Partnerships Office (ASPO).
	67/14

	
	
	

	Action DDE
	The DDE would follow up individual issues raised by the Externals with the relevant department or school and contact ASPO regarding the publication of External Examiner comments. 
	68/14

	
	
	

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	None
	
	


Talia Francis
Assistant Education Manager
Registry 

March 2014
